SURVIVOR BENEFIT PLAN - NEED FOR CHANGE

 CONCERN:  Provisions of the FY1999 National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) eliminated Survivor Benefit Plan (SBP) premiums for military retirees who reach the age of 70 and have paid into the program for 30 years. The effective date of this legislation was delayed until 1 October 2008, forcing thousands of military retirees who enrolled in the program as early as 1972 (when it was established) to pay premiums for up to 36 years.  

FRA’s PROPOSED SOLUTION:  FRA seeks an amendment to the current law that would shift the effective date for paid-up coverage from 1 October 2008 to 1 October 2006. Bills have been introduced in the House (H.R. 968) and Senate (S. 185) that would provide relief for the nearly 135,000 older military retirees who already attained the age of 70 and have paid 30 or more years of SBP premiums.  The Senate Budget Resolution and the Senate version of the National Defense Authorization Act (S. 2507) include FRA supported SBP reform.

RATIONALE:  The legislation referenced above authorized retired military personnel who had attained age 70 and paid SBP premiums for at least 30 years to enter "paid-up SBP" status, whereby they would stop paying any further premiums while retaining full SBP coverage for their survivors in the event of their death.  Because of cost considerations, the effective date of the provision was delayed until October 1, 2008.

This means any SBP enrollee who retired on or after October 1, 1978 will enjoy the full benefit of the 30-year paid-up SBP provision.  However, members who enrolled in SBP when it first became available in 1972 (and who have already been charged higher premiums than subsequent retirees) must continue paying premiums for up to 36 years to secure paid-up coverage.

The FRA is very concerned about the delayed effective date, because the paid-up SBP proposal was initially conceived as a way to grant relief to those who have paid SBP premiums from the beginning.  Many of these members entered the program when it was far less advantageous and when premiums represented a significantly higher percentage of retired pay.  In partial recognition of this problem, SBP premiums were reduced substantially in 1990, but these older members still paid the higher premiums for up to 18 years.  FRA believes strongly that their many years of higher payments warrant at least equal treatment under the paid-up SBP option, rather than forcing them to wait two more years for relief, or as many retirees believe, waiting for them to “die off.”
By October 2006, a 1972 retiree already will have paid 25 percent more SBP premiums than a 1978 retiree will ever have to pay.  Without legislative relief, those 1972 enrollees who survive until 2008 will have to pay 34 percent more than their 1978 counterparts.  

With only two years remaining before the change becomes law anyway, FRA urges Congress to provide at least this last modest measure of relief to “Greatest Generation” retirees who already have paid far more than their fair share of SBP premiums.
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